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November 23, 2009
The Honorable Dow Constantine
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E 

Dear Councilmember Constantine:

Enclosed for the King County Council’s review and approval is the fourth quarter omnibus supplemental ordinance for 2009.  The Office of Management and Budget is monitoring the status of the General Fund very closely as 2009 nears an end.  As you know, King County’s financial challenges continue.  In light of this, the fourth quarter omnibus ordinance was prepared carefully to include only those changes that are revenue backed or that are necessary for agencies to meet their year end obligations.  The 2010 Executive Proposed Budget assumes that the General Fund will end 2009 with its target fund balance intact and reserves maintained. This ordinance is designed to meet that goal.

This ordinance includes the following components:

· revenue backed increases in some General Fund budgets 

· non-revenue backed increases to some General Fund budgets required to cover unanticipated costs that will occur before fiscal year end

· disappropriation needed to balance the General Fund

· revenue backed grants in some non-General Fund agencies

· Capital Improvement Program (CIP) project adjustments related to the King County International Airport and Harborview

The net impact to the General Fund of all of the changes I am transmitting today is an increase of $815,332.  A preliminary estimated impact was assumed in the 2009 Third Quarter Report that was transmitted to the council on November 4, 2009.  The General Fund can accommodate this increase through the identification of one-time new revenues while still maintaining target fund balance and reserves as described below.  
General Fund revenue adjustments, including those identified in the 2009 Third Quarter Report, are as follows:

· adjustments to animal license/control revenues, reflective of recent conversations with council related to the 2010 proposed budget

· receipt of Federal Emergency Management Administration reimbursements for the courthouse retrofit

· receipt of additional reimbursements to the Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention for State Criminal Alien Assistance Program (SCAAP)
· supplemental revenues related to revenue-backed contracts for sheriff service as discussed below
The following are highlights of the various appropriation changes impacting the General Fund as a result of this omnibus supplemental ordinance: 

General Fund Appropriation Requests

Office of the Executive 
· Staff Payouts, $225,000:  In conjunction with the lifeboat supplemental this past summer, the King County Council reduced the Office of the Executive budget by $254,979.  At the time that this change was contemplated, I indicated that this would leave the Office of the Executive “in a bind” as it relates to the transition to the new County Executive.  I had been actively managing the Office of the Executive budget in order to meet these obligations and leave the new County Executive with a sufficient budget authority to complete the transition.  Unfortunately, the council-imposed mid-year reductions undermined those efforts.  Despite additional efforts to reduce costs in the Office of the Executive through the departure of staff and the resultant vacancies and by requiring all Office of the Executive staff to take a 10 percent pay cut, the remaining budget is not sufficient to accommodate the transition, assuming incumbents in all appointed positions are terminated and filled with replacement staff effective December 1, 2009.  This $225,000 request provides funding for vacation payouts to Office of the Executive staff that may leave county employment concurrent with the County Executive transition.  The calculation assumes retention of select support staff.  This is a placeholder amount.  A more precise calculation may be made at the time that actual transition plans are known.  Were it not for the mid-year reductions imposed by the council, this year-end supplemental appropriation request would be unnecessary.
OMB has carefully reviewed the budgets for all of the Executive Offices.  Based on information presently available, it appears that these budgets will have sufficient appropriation authority for the balance of 2009.  However, this could change as a result of personnel decisions made by the Executive-elect.  OMB will work closely with the Executive-elect to monitor the financial implications of personnel decisions and will inform the County Council if adjustments to the 4th quarter omnibus ordinance are needed.

Sheriff 
· Burien Contract Increase, $66,388 and 1.00 FTE Revenue Backed:  The City of Burien has requested an additional deputy be added to its contract with the King County Sheriff’s Office, effective July 1, 2009.  Burien is able to add the position due to the award of a federal Justice Assistance Grant to hire a Gang Specialist.  The request is unrelated to the annexation of the southern portion of North Highline.  The annualized position is included in the 2010 Executive Proposed Budget.
Drug Enforcement Forfeits 
· K9 Contract with Eastside Narcotics Taskforce, $41,848 and 1.00 FTE Revenue Backed:  The Sheriff’s Office has entered into an interlocal agreement with the Eastside Narcotics Task Force for a canine officer to aid in regional drug enforcement efforts.  The deputy position was effective October 1, 2009.  The additional budget needed in 2009 is $41,848.  All personnel costs are reimbursable through the contract and the vehicle costs will be supported by revenue from assets in successfully prosecuted drug cases.
· Supplies Increase, $100,000 Revenue Backed:  Increased drug investigations have resulted in higher than anticipated costs in 2009 and additional budget authority is needed to cover $100,000 in fuel and storage rental expenses.  The increase is fully revenue backed by the proceeds from successfully prosecuted drug cases.  There is no net impact to the General Fund for either of these items. 

District Court 
· Trial Court Improvements, $242,500:  District Court will use its 2009 Trial Court Improvement Act funds to begin work on the development of an efiling program similar to the program recently implemented in Superior Court.  The funding will be used for an outside consultant to help the court define the scope and budget the project, as well as to develop a timeline for implementation.  The revenue associated with this expenditure was previously captured in the General Fund.  
Assessments 
· Supplemental, $225,000:  This request provides funding to accommodate an increase in postage needs, salary payouts, and the Chief Appraiser’s salary for December.  The Department of Assessments has historically used salary savings, a portion of which were disappropriated in Ordinance 16590, to balance their budget and meet approximately $930,000 in contras.  

General Government General Fund Transfers 
· Transfer to Risk Abatement ($200,000):   This disappropriation is a result of a reduction in anticipated 2009 OMB/Fund 2006 litigation costs.  
Physical Environment General Fund Transfers 
· Transfer for 4-H Program $109,000:  This transfer to the Water and Land Resources Division will support funding for the 4-H program.
Non-General Fund Appropriation Requests
The following are highlights of the supplemental proposals impacting the non-General Fund agencies: 

Road Services Division (RSD) - $5,130,710
· Revenue Backed Supplemental: The request provides funding for twelve projects where RSD is providing design construction or repair work; and/or is acting as the Certification of Acceptance agency on pass-through grant funded projects for other local jurisdictions and agencies within King County.  These local jurisdictions and agencies include the City of Carnation, Metro Transit, Snoqualmie, North Bend, Normandy Park, and the Northwest Railroad Museum.

Surface Water Management Local Drainage Services 
· Puget Sound Partnership $139,000 Revenue Backed:  Surface Water Management requests supplemental expenditure authority for the pass-through of $139,000 in grants from Puget Sound Partnership. This funding will support regional partnership communications, messaging, education, and media goals as a part of the Washington State Department of Ecology Storming Puget Sound grant.
· Continue to Support 4-H Program $109,000 Revenue-Backed:  This funding will ensure the continuation of the King County 4-H program, the youth development education program of Washington State University Extension, into 2010.  King County will continue to contract one full-time faculty member and two program assistants to train volunteers, as well as provide oversight and technical assistance to the multiple 4-H clubs throughout the county.    
Public Health 
· Grants Contingency $2,000,000 Revenue Backed:  Through the Consolidated Contract with the Washington State Department of Health, Public Health will receive $4 million in grants in 2009-2010.  Of these grants, $3.5 million are federal funds for H1N1 preparedness.  Another $414,000 will be Health Care Systems Preparation funding for preparedness related to coordinating hospital responses to an emergency.  Expenditures related to the grants are reimbursed through billing the State.  In 2009, Public Health requires an additional $2 million of appropriation authority in grant contingency to begin spending these funds.  

Capital Improvement Program Appropriation Requests 
The following are highlights of the supplemental proposals impacting Capital Improvement Program budgets:

General Government Capital Improvement Program - Attachment A
King County International Airport: Duwamish Clean-Up Slip 4 - $979,654
The additional legal costs associated with the investigation and clean-up of the Lower Duwamish Slip 4 Airport drainage system require additional budget authority.  The costs primarily cover the cost of outside legal counsel assigned by the King County Prosecuting Attorney’s Office.  The revenue backing for this proposed budget will be drawn from the $1.7 million of potential lawsuit revenue to the King County International Airport.
Harborview Energy Projects - $677,331
This request expands a series of potential energy savings projects at Harborview that were evaluated through the established Energy Services Company process (ESCO).  Through the ESCO process, which guarantees the maximum total cost and minimum guaranteed performance, the following projects were determined to be cost effective investments.  Using the criteria of a minimum return of 7% real or 10% before inflation and project useful life is ranging conservatively from 5 to 15 years, the four requested projects have a net savings of slightly more than $750,000.  Expected investment payback would occur in just more than 3 years. 

Harborview will finance capital costs by the cancellation of existing projects in CIP Reconciliation.

387310 – Steam Traps - $268,849

387311 – Chiller Optimization - $71,089

387312 – Control Optimization - $71,485

387313 – Steam Trap Replacements- CT - $249,388

387314 – King County Administration - $16,520

Fiscal notes and financial plans are included in the transmittal package.
If you have any questions regarding this request, please contact Beth Goldberg, Deputy Director, Office of Management and Budget, at 206-263-9727.  

I certify that funds are available.

Sincerely, 

Kurt Triplett
King County Executive

Enclosures
cc:
King County Councilmembers


ATTN:
  Tom Bristow, Chief of Staff



  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council



  Frank Abe, Communications Director

Elected Officials


Department Directors

Beth Goldberg, Deputy Director, OMB

Budget Supervisors and Analysts, OMB
